GOVERNING BODY FOR MOSS HALL NURSERY SCHOOL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT THE SCHOOL

ON THURSDAY 1 DECEMBER 2016
LA GOVERNORS
*Brian Salinger (Chairman) 
COMMUNITY GOVERNORS
*Jonathan Brown (Vice Chairman)
*Valerie Kiefer

*Jane Ouseley
*Ann Savage

NURSERY PARENT GOVERNORS
*Adam Eisenberg

*Barry Flutter
*Henrietta Richman
*Umber Someid
STAFF GOVERNORS
*Perina Holness – Headteacher

 Angela Filby – Teaching Staff





   * denotes member present

NON-VOTING OBSERVER

Annette Long – Prospective Headteacher 
IN ATTENDANCE
Caroline Winston (Clerk, Governor Services)
      PART I

16/40
WELCOME 

The Chairman welcomed all to the first meeting of the academic year. He extended a special welcome to Annette Long, newly-appointed Headteacher. She would be joining the Nursery from the Spring Term. 
16/41
ACCEPTANCE/NON-ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received and were accepted from Angela Filby.
Henrietta Richman had submitted apologies for her anticipated late arrival to the meeting.

16/42
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS
None of the Governors present declared a pecuniary interest in the business to be discussed.

16/43
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2016-2017
Nominations were invited for the position of Chairman and Cllr Salinger was proposed and seconded. Upon a show of hands it was RESOLVED that Brian Salinger be appointed Chairman for the academic year 2016-2017, or until his successor was appointed.

16/44
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2016-2017
Nominations were invited for the position of Vice Chairman and Mr Brown was proposed and seconded. Upon a show of hands it was RESOLVED that Jonathan Brown be appointed Vice Chairman for the academic year 2016-2017, or until his successor was appointed.
16/45
PART I MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 30 JUNE 2016 

The Part I Minutes of the meeting held on 30 June 2016, copies of which had previously been circulated, were CONFIRMED, initialled and signed by the Chairman subject to a minor correction to Pg.1 where Jonathan Brown had been marked as in attendance.
16/46
MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING HELD ON 5 SEPTEMBER 2016

The minutes of the meeting held on 5 September 2016, copies of which had previously been circulated, were CONFIRMED, initialled and signed by the Chairman.

Barry Flutter joined the meeting at this point.
16/47
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


Arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 30 June 2016:

Pg. 2 16/25 Matters Arising: Alma School      The Headteacher reported that the planning application for this would go to the Committee on Wednesday 7 December 2016 with a recommendation for its approval.
A full discussion ensued with concerns expressed about the report, which was felt to be flawed in terms of design, access, parking and roll numbers. The Chairman said that he hoped to speak at the committee meeting.
 An artist’s impression of what the planned school would look like was tabled for Governors’ information.

A Governor asked whether parents had been informed about this committee meeting and in reply the Headteacher said that she would not be doing this.

A discussion ensued about parking restrictions around the site and the issues these presented. 

Pg. 5 16/26 Report of the Headteacher (g) Unified Pay Award     Governors heard that Headteachers had been given an updated time frame for this. After February half term, staff were to be issued with new contracts to sign. If these were not signed, this would be taken as their resignation. The Unions had been involved throughout the process. The Headteacher gave an overview of the pay schedule and explained that there would be some additional funding provided to bridge the gap for those staff whose salaries would be increasing under the new arrangements. In response to a Governor’s question, the Headteacher explained that all staff at the Nursery would be affected apart from the teachers and mealtime supervisors.
Harriet Richman joined the meeting at this point.
Pg. 5 16/26 Report of the Headteacher (h) Academisation     The Headteacher said that the Infant and Junior schools were keen to discuss academisation. Governors were reminded that nursery schools could not become academies. She expressed her concerns that this would make nurseries even more stand-alone if all schools converted. She added that all recent research claimed that academisation did not raise standards in schools.
The Chairman undertook to keep Governors informed of plans at the Infant and Junior Schools.
Pg.7 16/27 Reports of Committees: Health & Safety    It was confirmed that the inspection of the School had taken place before the end of the Summer Term. 

16/48
REPORT OF THE HEADTEACHER

The report of the Headteacher had been previously circulated and an overview was given. Arising from the report:

a) Infant Partnership     The Headteacher reported that this continued to be a really supportive group. The following Thursday the Headteachers would be meeting to compare their School Development Plans (SDP). They would also be moderating Key Stage 1 data and the Headteacher was going to ask for some moderation of the Nursery. 

Governors heard that the Infant School were finding that their baseline data was lower than that provided by the Nursery. The Headteacher gave a full overview of the assessment process explaining that on-entry skills were assessed in seven areas, sub-divided into 17 areas. She explained that, unlike in schools where the teachers were the only staff assessing the pupils, in the Nursery this was carried out by the teachers and the two Nursery Nurses. The system was extremely robust and was repeated each term. The Headteacher also gave examples of differentiation. All systems were rigorously monitored with the Headteacher also carrying out observations, plus an external person.
A discussion ensued and the Headteacher said that Moss Hall Infant School wanted to come into the Nursery to assess the children before they left in future. The Headteacher felt strongly that this was unnecessary as the Nursery’s own assessment system was rigorous. She highlighted that many of the children had been off school for nine weeks by the time that they started Reception which could impact on their ability.

A discussion ensued about the positive relationship that the Nursery had with the Infant School. The Headteacher suggested putting moderation on the SDP when it was next updated.

Action: Headteacher

         b)   Early Years National Funding Formula      The information was highlighted.
The Headteacher reported that she had been to the Funding Conference that day in London. She said that an example had been given of how one private provider was providing the 30-hours provision. This involved doing half their session in a Church Hall and then walking the children to a Scout Hall for the remaining hours. 
A document was tabled outlining the Government’s response to the Early Years National Funding Formula Consultation. The Headteacher explained that their response had only been published online an hour before this meeting. She had pulled together this document which gave key information. Governors noted the key points relevant to the Nursery, namely that:
· The current hourly rate was £4.80 but settings actually received £3.77

· The pass-through funding level was set at 93% in 2017/2018. This would increase to 95% from 2018-2019. This was bad news for supportive boroughs but good news for Barnet Nursery schools.

· 2017/2018 LA hourly rate in Barnet would be £5.90 or £5.93, for seven months minus 7% claw-back of approximately 40p.

· The supplementary dedicated schools grant was now guaranteed for three years rather than two. The Headteacher highlighted that in Barnet this was £210,503. It was suggested that this figure be divided by the number of nursery schools but she would suggest that pupil roll should be included in the division. If it was divided between the four nursery schools the Nursery would receive £52,625; they were currently receiving approximately £57,000.

· There would be an allowance for EAL, deprivation and SEND. The Headteacher reported that whether this was included in the allocation or was additional money was unclear.

The Headteacher said that these findings would be discussed at the next School’s Forum meeting which would be the following week. The Headteacher was a member of this panel and the Headteacher suggested that Annette Long should take over her role on this.

A brief discussion ensued on charges for wrap-around hours in nursery schools and private settings. The Headteacher explained the online system for parents to find out whether they were entitled to 15 or 30 hours free entitlement. Governors would need to consider how to offer these additional hours at the Nursery. It was noted that it was important to maximise the number of children on roll at any one time. It was highlighted that this drive by Government was to get people back in the workplace.

         c)   Building Works     The Headteacher updated Governors concerning the new extension. It was noted that this had started two and a half weeks late as the builders had had difficulty matching the bricks. There were now additional people on site and the roof would be going on the following week. The Headteacher had been informed that the room would be ready for use by Christmas. She said that the whole process had gone extremely well.
         d)
Nursery Pets    The Headteacher reported that, sadly, the two guinea pigs had both died since she had written her report. She had not replaced them and said that this could be something to consider next term.
The Chairman thanked the Headteacher for her full and informative report.
16/49 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


Health & Safety Committee

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 November 2016, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:
a)   Plug Sockets    It had been decided to continue to keep plug socket covers in place following the meeting discussion.
Finance Committee

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 November 2016, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:
Audit    The items highlighted had been addressed.
Special Activity Fund     Governors noted that the person who audited the fund had proposed that the Special Activity Fund should be split.  This view was not supported by the Borough’s Internal auditors, who had said that this was not necessary. The committee had decided not to split the fund.
Signatories    A handover of the School’s banking cards and signatory authority would be taking place for the new Headteacher.

Curriculum Committee

The minutes of the meeting held on 7 November 2016, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:

Learning Walk    This had since been undertaken by Ann Savage and Umber Someid. Their observations would be fed back to the committee at the next meeting. Ann briefly updated Governors on this visit, explaining that they had been looking at creative storytelling and the work of the children both inside and outside to support this. Governors were reminded that this was an item on the school development plan (SDP).She said that the activities planned had been really impressive. She also commented on the excellent conduct of the children during lunchtime.
Staffing

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 November 2016, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted.
16/50
RATIFICATION OF POLICIES

The following policies had been circulated:

Health  and Safety Policy Guidance for Educational Visits     After full consideration the policy was RATIFIED.

Credit Card Policy     After full consideration the policy was RATIFIED.
Financial Management Policy     After full consideration the policy was RATIFIED.

Anti-Fraud and Corruption Policy     After full consideration the policy was RATIFIED.

Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) Policy    This had been reviewed and amended and published on the School website. This policy was RATIFIED.
16/51
ANNUAL REVIEW OF COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP, STRUCTURE AND TERMS OF REFERENCE

Membership of the Governing Body’s committees and responsible governorships was reviewed and updated. The Clerk undertook to provide the Governing Body with the updated list. 

Action: Clerk
16/52
SCHOOL PARTNERSHIP UPDATE – HEADTEACHER


This had already been discussed under item 16/48 Report of the Headteacher.
16/53
SCHOOL TRAVEL PLAN


The Headteacher reported that the children had been provided with high visibility jackets before half term for Walk to School week. These had also been used for the recent Autumn Walk.
Governors heard that the Council were coming to Moss Hall Junior School School on Tuesday 6 December 2016 from 11.00am-12 noon. This was for a traffic meeting and Governors were welcome to attend.
16/54
EDUCATION & SKILLS DIRECTOR’S SUMMER TERM 2016 REPORT
The Report of the Director of Education and Skills Autumn Term 2016, a copy of which had been distributed previously, was noted by the Governing Body.  Arising from the report:

1. Summary of 2016 Provisional Results Review

Barnet schools and pupils had performed exceptionally well in national assessments and examination results according to provisional 2016 results. It was noted that senior staff within the LA had deemed that the national assessment framework for Writing had fundamental flaws and advised schools to compare their results to Barnet averages as opposed to national statistics for the time being.

Governors also noted the suggestion to continue closely monitoring the progress of Looked-After Children (LAC). 
2. Governance Self-evaluation Tool

As in the autumn term of 2015, Governing Bodies of maintained schools were invited to complete and return their 2016/17 Governance Self-Evaluation Audits to Sarah Beaumont by Friday 16 December 2016. 

The process would help schools identify strengths and weaknesses in governance and provide a better understanding of its effectiveness and training needs. A number of specific training courses were added to the Governor Support and Development Training Programme based on feedback from these audits. 
This would be updated in due course.
3. Special Educational Needs (SEN) Information Report

The SEN Code of Practice 2014 placed a duty on Governing Bodies to publish information on School websites about the implementation of the Governing Body’s policy for pupils with SEN. The SEN Information Report is the only statutory policy required.  

Detailed information about what needed to be included in the SEN  Information Report could be found in the link to the Code of Practice 2015 and the most relevant paragraphs were 6.79 – 6.83 (starting page 106): https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/send-code-of-practice-0-to-25
Schools websites were also required to show a link to the Barnet Local Offer, which could be accessed at: 

https://www.barnet.gov.uk/citizen-home/children-young-people-and-families/the-local-offer-and-special-educational-needs.html
The Headteacher said that all information was on the school website.
4. The Prevent Duty: School Responsibilities and Ofsted Compliance

The Counter Terrorism and Security Act 2015 placed a legal duty on schools to pay due regard to preventing people from being drawn into terrorism. In collaboration with The Home Office, Governor Services had arranged a training course for Governors on The Prevent Duty which focused on the responsibilities of schools. 

The Prevent course would take place on Thursday 24 November 2016 at 7-9pm, and repeated on Thursday 2 March 2017 at 7-9pm. Both sessions would be held at The BEST Hub, Lanacre Avenue, Grahame Park, London NW9 5FN.  

The Headteacher said that she had completed this training, as had the Deputy Headteacher and all teaching staff. Other members of staff had recently completed Safeguarding training, this covered the Prevent Duty.

5. Governor Information to be published on Edubase

The recent White Paper, ‘Education Excellence Everywhere’, outlined the Government’s plans to implement a national database (Edubase) of all those involved in governance. Under section 538 of the Education Act 1996, maintained schools would be under duty to provide the information required on Edubase from September 2016 and keep it up-to-date as Governors change. Schools were advised to create a log in for the Edubase site and begin uploading Governor details. 
The Headteacher said that she would ask the office staff to complete this process. The Chairman would check this was completed.
Action: Chairman

6. Barnet Partnership for School Improvement Benefits (BPSI)
The report reminded Governors about the benefits of subscribing to the Barnet Partnership for School Improvement (BPSI) and the various services available. 
The Headteacher said that she fully endorsed this service. She currently sat on the BPSI Committee and suggested that the new Headteacher might wish to take over this role.

The Headteacher updated Governors concerning changes proposed to Governor Services and their Clerking provision.
16/55
GOVERNING BODY MEMBERSHIP

The Clerk highlighted that in the Spring Term two Parent Governors’ terms of office would end:

Henrietta Richman – 18 March 2017

Adam Eisenberg – 18 May 2017.

Elections would be held in due course.

Action: Clerk
16/56
ANNUAL REVIEW OF REGISTER OF BUSINESS INTEREST
Governors were requested to complete the pro forma provided and return it to the Headteacher for inclusion in the Register of Business Interests.

16/57
GOVERNOR SUPPORT AND DEVELOPMENT

The Chairman commended to Governors the Autumn Term Governor Development Programme.

16/58
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
There was no other business.


16/59
DATES OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Health & Safety       Wednesday 22 February 2017 at 9.15am
Curriculum
          Tuesday 21
February 2017 at 9.00 am       


Finance
          Tuesday 28 February 2017 at 9.00 am



Staffing
       
Wednesday 22 February 2017 at 11.00am
16/60
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The date of the autumn term meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 14 March 2017 at 6.15 pm.

It was agreed that an additional unclerked Governing Body meeting would be held on Wednesday 1 February 2017 at 6.30pm. This would be to consider the 30-hour provision.
16/61
MOTION OF CONFIDENTIALITY

It was resolved that, because of its nature, the business to be transacted be treated as confidential and not for publication.
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